
 

 
  

 

 

 

         The real world seldom intrudes on the little kingdom of TBCR. Life 
events of our members and families, of course; government edicts on 
old cars, sure – But this month, and for who knows how long, our 
community of British car keepers will be different.  We may not have 
much in the way of organized drives or in-person social contact, but we 
will still have the cars and our interest in them.  With that in mind, I look 
forward to continuing on with our newsletter, the Register. 
       There will be fewer pictures of events, at least current events, but 
there will be entertainment.  These are articles to watch in upcoming 
issues: 
 
Member projects.  TBCR members have been busy. Watch for their 
latest efforts. Have you a project? I know many of you do – Let’s have a 
look!  It is just a matter of a few pictures and we can make a good 
article. 
 
Member profiles (member chats).  Always a favorite.  I’ll be looking for 
more. 
 
TBCR Memories.  I have recently fallen into possession of many back 
issues of the Register, the Desert Octagon and even a few MG-T 
Registers.  Watch for a few blasts from the past. 
 
From the wider world of automotive development and collecting.  
Members have penned some outstanding articles, I hope for more. I’ll 
also throw in an interesting reprint, when I see something good (and 
available). 
 
Tech advice.  Always my favorite. If we didn’t love this stuff we wouldn’t 
include the disclaimer on the masthead! 
 
     So we may not be hitting the roads as a group for a while, but we will 
be staying in touch.  And rest assured, the Register is rolling and will 
press on regardless!   
 

--John Mead, editor  
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   Articles, opinions, 
suggestions and items 
offered for sale printed 
in the Register are solely 
those of the authors or 
offerors and do not 
reflect the official policy  
or warranty of TBCR, its 
officers or members 
unless duly noted. 
   Technical tips are for 
informational purposes 
only.    
 

In this Issue:  
Commentary 
On the Road 
Events and Club News 
Jaguar Rescue  
Trailer 
From the Archives 
 

 
    



 

 

Inside 
 
 

 
 
  

 

     On the Road 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

  

                       Page 2 
 
 

  

 

     Eleven TBCR members and 
friends participated in our March 
14th 2nd Saturday Tour. In spite 
of various shortages, the intrepid 
group enjoyed a nice tour on a 
lovely Arizona day. The TTT folks 
were glad to see us and opened 
their spacious back room to 
accommodate us. As usual, the 
breakfast was delicious.  With 
restaurants closing down soon 
thereafter, this was the last 
conventional TBCR drive for a 
while.        –Pete Williams  
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Events Calendar  
 

DM50 Car Show scheduled for April 25 has been postponed.  
This is from the organizers:  

…we are postponing the DM50 Picnic and Car Show until at least June.  We are 

currently looking at an early June date (before it gets too hot), and doing an 

evening event.  The specific date will obviously be dependent on many issues, 

not least being the status of the COVID-19 pandemic. 

We realize that you have already paid your entry fee.  As regards that, we would 

like you to consider 3 options: 

·        Continue to apply your entry fee to the postponed Car Show. 

·         Donate your $40 entry fee to the Kachina Fund, to be used for the welfare 

of the Airmen of Davis-Monthan 

·         Request a refund of your entry fee.  A check will be sent to your address 

of record. 

Please email Chuck Durham at chuckdurham@dm50.org with your preference. 

 ------------ 

 

TBCR Drives and BritCar Café  

TBCR events will resume when possible. Watch the Register and email 

announcements.  

 

    ------------ 

 

TBCR Garage Tour originally scheduled for March will be held in the 

fall.   

          

 

Club News and Notes   
 
Regalia Sales on Hold till October  
     Due to the closures, social distancing, etc. the TBCR Regalia will be closed 

until mid-October. Even if we took your order today we couldn’t get custom 

embroidery done and delivered to you in the amount of time remaining before 

my snowbird gig is up. 

     Be sure to think about what you want to order and place your order in mid-

October. Thank you for being patient and understanding. 

     We hope you and your family are healthy and come through these 

extraordinary times safely. 

--Pete Williams, TBCR Regalia Chairman 

      

Dues Reminder 
     Dues remain at $35.  A spouse or partner is included.  They can be paid by 

check or PayPal. Paypal can be paid on line through our web 

site:  tucsonbritish.com.  You can mail a check to Tucson British Car Register, 

P.O. Box 30997 Tucson, AZ 85751-0997.  No additional application form is 

needed, just note if address, phone or email have changed.        
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     After some days of negotiations 
we reached a deal. Now, how to get it 
out of the shed without damaging the 
car or the shed? Like the U.S. 
Calvary, TBCR to the challenge. On 
the prearranged Saturday morning 
the team showed up, dug out an exit 
ramp, removed a shed wall, pushed 
the car gently out into the sun for the 
first time in 46 years, and onto the 
trailer off to its new home, so fast I 
didn’t have time to finish my cup of 
coffee. 

     So far I’ve been able to find out 
that the family often used the car in 
“Jaguar Club of Southern Arizona” 
events back in the early 70’s. The 
owner apparently had several 
Jaguars at the time and was active in 
club events. At the time, the club held 
an annual two day time - distance 
rally and an annual concourse. The 
cars records show it was carefully 
maintained. At some point the car 
suffered a transmission failure. The 
bell housing was shattered and the 
input shaft of the transmission partly 
sheared. The original transmission 
was removed. At that point it seems 
the car was boarded up in the shed 
and left undisturbed. 
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Saturday July 28 Cruise and Smooze 7AM or show up later. Breakfast at Black Bear Diner on 

Broadway across from Park Place mall.  This is not a driving event, but drive you 

British and we will fill up the parking lot.  

 

Wednesday August 1 BLAT.  6AM start – watch for Ben’s email.  7:30AM breakfast at Hacienda del 

Sol. You MUST RSVP to Ben for this event.  rctbnc@aol.com.  

    

 

 

 

 

Down the Road 

 

Saturday October 6 6th Annual E-Vent. Arizona’s largest gathering of E Type Jaguars. 8AM till Noon 

at the Scottsdale Plaza Resort 7200 N Scottsdale  Rd, Paradise Valley, AZ.  Free 

entry & no pre-registration required. Contact Geo Hahn ahwahnee18@gmail.com. 

 

 

 

Saturday October 20 Tucson Classics Car Show. For information and registration see: 

tucsonclassicscarshow.com. Limited space in a premium row may  be 

available thru July 31. Contact Mike Morales mike@busybeegv.com 

 

 

Saturday October 27 Cowboy Cookout 

 

 

 

And every Tuesday:  BritCar Cafe 

    7:30 – 9:30AM 

    Starbucks NE corner of Grant & Swan 

 

 
 
TBCR Rescues Old Jaguar  By Jeff Simpson  

     A photo of an old Jaguar hidden away in a dilapidated shed and covered with years of dust 
made me curious. I certainly wasn’t looking for another car, especially a big sedan, but the car 
was only a couple miles from home so I made an appointment to visit and get a first-hand look. 
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     On arrival, I met Patti who 
had sent the photo. She 
explained that the owner had 
died some time ago and his 
widow had decided to sell the 
house, so the old car in the shed 
had to be sold. 
     To get into the shed required 
removing numerous screws in 
order to pull away a plywood 
panel over the door. Given the 
poor condition of the shed and 
seeing that it had a dirt floor, I 
was very surprised to find the car 
was actually in fair condition. It 
had sunk down into the dirt floor 
up to the steel rims and all tires 
where completely flat. It was so 
thick with dust that it was 
impossible to even tell what color 
it was. But no rust! The glass 
and chrome where all in good 
shape and the engine looked 
very original and “un-messed 
around with”. There were no 
signs of any rodent damage at all 
and the interior was in 
surprisingly good shape. As an 
aside, the car was produced the 
same time as our XK–150, 
probably in the factory at the 
same time? 
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   Our plan is to get the car up to a safe 
driver condition but not to do any major 
restoration. The car is a real “survivor” so we 
will keep it that way. I hope you will be 
seeing the car at TBCR events next winter. 

     I’m very grateful to all the TBCR 
members who spent their Saturday morning 
helping me out, greatly appreciated! 

   --Jeff 

   
 



 

                 

      
 

   MGB Trailer – Body Work by a Novice Part 1   by Pete Williams  
  
Introduction 
     Seat of the pants! That would very clearly describe my educational background which fully prepared me 

to tackle the body work needed for my MGB trailer project. There were a couple of things I had plenty of: 

time, a willingness to learn, space to do the project, the drive to finish the project and the understanding that 

quality finish painting was beyond what I wanted to do by myself.   

 Welding, fiberglass, bondo body filler are all things that were needed for my MGB trailer project.  

I’ve never done any of these things before, nor taken a formal class. Sure, I’ve watched videos and read 

about these processes, but do them? Nope!   

 As the title indicates, I’ve never done bodywork on a vehicle before, let alone a specialized trailer.  

I’m a novice and made plenty of mistakes along the way. But, that’s what the journey is about. Learning, fun 

and a completed project. Fritz Ficke did help with the heavy steel welding because my welder is limited to 

1/8” steel thickness. The bodywork did not call for heavy welding that was used in the draw and tow bar and 

hitch assembly. I did learn some things from Fritz – Thanks Fritz! 

 This 4 part series will discuss welding patch panels, fiberglass application, fiberglass-bondo 

application, and final body filler, smoothing these layers to prepare the body for paint.  
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 MGB Trailer Part 1: Preparing and 

welding in patch panels.  

     The remaining MGB body was 

somewhat free of rust, but there were 

definitely areas which had to be cut out 

and repaired with patch panels and 

(MIG) welding them in place.  

     The first area was the remaining rear 

floor area. There was a rusted out area 

above the driver’s side spring perch. 

After cutting out the rust a patch panel 

piece was created. It covered the three 

layers of sheet metal - floor, cross 

member and spring bracket. It was MIG 

spot welded in place and painted.   

     The previous owner cut out one hole 

in the driver’s quarter panel next to and 

in front of the tail light. I cut a template 

and created a patch panel that was tack 

welded and spot welded in place. On the 

back side I applied fiberglass to 

strengthen and waterproof the patch. 

Outside I used fiberglass bondo and then 

regular bondo filler to strengthen and 

then smooth body imperfections. Each 

layer of bondo was sanded smooth.   

     Again, the previous owner cut out a 

rather large hole in the driver’s rear 

quarter to cover what I deduced was a 

significant rust area.  He had bought a 

patch panel I was able to fit in place. 

Prior to fitting the patch panel there was 

a significant chunk of rusted rear sill that 

had to be cut out and replicated. 

 

Top: the hole, looking up from the ground. That’s the porch 

ceiling showing thru.   

Bottom: patch panel ready and in place 

Next page: patches welded in place.  



 

       
    
      I bought a replacement sill patch panel and cut off most of it to use as the outer sill panel. The inner sill panel was 

cut out and I created an “L” patch panel to connect the vertical and horizontal sill parts together with welds. Next I 

fitted and welded the outer sill panel to the patched inner sill. On top of that I fit and welded the outer skin patch to 

the body. This left a seam at the top of the patch and in the curved “door opening” crease. These seams were filled 

with fiberglass-bondo and later with final finish bondo. Each layer was added, sanded, and more was added until the 

contour was correct. The passenger side only had a series of rust holes above the wheel lip and at the bottom of the 

sill. Each hole was enlarged until the rust was removed. On top of that a layer of rust conversion coating was liberally 

added. Next I stuffed fiberglass into the holes with resin into each hole. Bondo-fiberglass was added to finish filling 

the holes. Then regular bondo was added for a final smooth coat. Each layer was sanded smooth. 

________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

From the Archives      What the Club Drove in 1998 

 



 

 

      
                   

  

 

 

                

 

 

 

    

    

 

 

 

     MGB wheels are an odd-ball size. The hub stud pattern 
is a 4 stud, 4.5” spread which will fit their wheels. Our 
original idea was to use MGB wheels since we had 5 from 
our project car (why buy more wheels?).  
     The vendor stated that the down-side of using MGB 
wheels and hubs, was that it would be a non-standard 
trailer configuration which would not be repairable (on the 
road) if a spindle broke. 
Trailer axles come in several axle weight capacities and 
widths. One pays more for higher capacity. The chosen 
axle was a 52” wide, 5,000lb unit. Lower capacity axles 
were available, but not in stock in the required width (and 

 

 

 

TBCR members may have a 
complimentary business card 

ad on this page 
 

For info contact the editor 
tucsonbritish@gmail.com 

 


